PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, October 14, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, October 14, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

Town Manager Mark Sylvia did not have any special items to report to the Board. 
Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Jim Yasinski, requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for wine tasting dinners on the following dates: October 17, 18, 24, and 25, 2008.   Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· Sacred Heart Schools, Kings Bishop Highway, Mark Walker, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for November 15, 2008 from 6:30 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a charity event to be held at the JunglePlex.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License (as outlined above) for Sacred Heart Schools.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes from the June 24, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

Permission to Construct Footbridge Across Eel River – The Board approved, pending Conservation Committee approval, the request of Joel Harris Finley of 116 Warren Ave. to build a footbridge across the Eel River onto town owned land.  The license is for 15 years with a total fee of $15,000.

At the request of Chairman Quintal, Mr. Sylvia confirmed, for the record, that the Town will not be responsible for repairs nor assume liability for this footbridge.
Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.
County Farm Conservation Restriction
Mr. Sylvia announced that the final draft of the Plymouth County Farm Conservation Restriction (“CR”) has been reviewed by Town Counsel and is now available for approval by the Board of Selectmen.  Some minor revisions have been made to the CR since the Board last reviewed it, he explained, including language that allows for signage and, most notably, a wind turbine, as requested by the County Sheriff.  Once approved by the County Commissioners and the Board of Selectmen, Mr. Sylvia noted, the CR is subject to final review by the State’s Department of Conservation & Recreation.

Troy Clarkson, Plymouth County Administrator, addressed the Board and explained that the Plymouth County Commissioners have made energy efficiency a priority and, thus, they support Sheriff Joseph McDonald’s intent to erect a wind turbine on the County Farm.
Chairman Quintal expressed concern that the site of the turbine is not specified in the language of the CR, as the intent of the restriction is to preserve the historic and idyllic character of the farm.  If the turbine is to supply power to the Sheriff’s Department and House of Corrections, he countered, perhaps the Sheriff should site the turbine closer to the County’s facilities.  

Mr. Clarkson explained that the CR provides the County with the opportunity to discuss the turbine site at a later date with the Selectmen and County Commissioners.  The farm, he noted, would likely be an ideal site to harness wind currents.   
While supportive of the County’s interest in alternative energy, Chairman Quintal responded that he would not support the CR without more specific information as to where the turbine would be erected.

William Keohan, chairman of the Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”), provided the Board with information on the use of Community Preservation funds to acquire the restriction, which requires that the farm’s open space be preserved for passive recreation.

Mr. Clarkson noted that he has spoken about the turbine allowance in the CR with the Friends of the County Farm, and they have expressed their support for its approval.

Members of the Board shared thoughts and posed questions regarding the CR.  Selectman Tavares noted that he would support the CR, based on the importance of the property to the surrounding neighbors and the Town as a whole.  Selectman Machado acknowledged his support for energy efficiency, but shared concerns about the location of the turbine.  Selectman Mahoney sought further confirmation that the turbine could not be sited without further approval from the Selectmen.  Mr. Clarkson confirmed that the language in the CR specifies that the County must appear before the Selectmen for final approval of one turbine, and he assured the Board that the County wishes to be a good neighbor to the Town.  Any wish for further turbines, Mr. Clarkson added, would trigger a re-negotiation of the CR.
A brief discussion ensued around restrictions on turbine height, recycling efforts at the correctional facility, the impacts of County development on the Town, and the Board’s ability to deliberate upon and determine the location of the wind turbine. 
Selectman Tavares made a motion to approve the County Farm Conservation Restriction as presented, including the recent amendments proposed by the County.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion, and the Board voted 4-1-0 in favor, with Chairman Quintal casting the opposing vote.    
Budget Discussions
Due to a difficult and changing set of economic circumstances, Mr. Sylvia said, he and the Town’s Finance Director, Lynne Barrett, met to formulate a FY2009 Spending Policy.   Mr. Sylvia referred the Board’s attention to a memo dated October 9, 2008 in which both he and Ms. Barrett elaborate upon the following spending policies: 
1. Department Heads must defer the replacement of vacancies within their departments; if not feasible, the Department Head must request a meeting with the Town Manager and Human Resources Director to determine if replacement cannot be deferred.

2. Departments that have exceeded 25% of overtime spending for the first three months of the fiscal year must stop overtime spending immediately; further overtime spending must be authorized through an overtime reduction plan formulated with the Town Manager and Finance Director.

3. Department Heads must freeze 5% of their expense budgets, effective immediately.

Ms. Barrett addressed the Board and noted that she has had conversations with Plymouth’s legislative agents to discuss State Aid forecasts and prepare for any anticipated revenue loss.   These spending policy measures, she said, are intended to provide a financial cushion within the Town’s budgets, in the event of unexpected changes or cuts.  Ms. Barrett noted that these spending restrictions may be loosened once the Town has more concrete information on its receipts and State Aid allocation.

Mr. Sylvia and Ms. Barrett responded to questions from the Selectmen regarding the budget and the FY2009 Spending Policy.   Ms. Barrett discussed her guidelines for the FY2010 budget and the reasons behind their formulation, noting her plans to keep the budget within 95% of the previous year’s figures.  She explained that she has asked each department to construct three different budget scenarios—a level-service budget, a level funded budget, and a 5% cut budget—so that the Town can be prepared to react quickly to anticipated and unanticipated circumstances.  Mr. Sylvia then directed the Board’s attention to the budget schedule prepared by Ms. Barrett, and he discussed some of the improvements that both he and Ms. Barrett are making to better formulate the budget.

Discussion ensued around the use of the stabilization fund and its effect upon the Town’s levy capacity, if used but not replenished.   Ms. Barrett talked further about the reduction of overtime and how she is working with department heads to help them keep costs in line.

Ms. Barrett then provided information to the Selectmen on the potential impacts of Ballot Question 1 (eliminating the State Income Tax) on the Town’s budget.  She referenced the report prepared by the Massachusetts Taxpayers Association, in which it is noted that the State would be forced to cut its budget by 40% if Question 1 were to pass.  All non-educational State Aid would likely be cut by 71%, Ms. Barrett said, amounting to a $5 million cut to the Town’s budget.  The $5 million cut, she noted, would have to be taken out of the $30.7 million budgeted for police, fire, DPW, library, finance, management, and other town services.  Ms. Barrett provided further details on how Question 1 would affect jobs and programs, noting that the passage of Question 1 would ultimately have devastating effects upon Plymouth’s ability to provide vital services to its residents.

Selectman Tavares inquired if the Board could take a position on Question 1, to which Mr. Sylvia responded that Town Counsel confirmed the Selectmen can do so.  Selectman Tavares then made a motion to advise Plymouth residents to vote no on Question 1.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 7 – TIF Agreement with Plymouth Rock Studios
Mr. Sylvia introduced the discussion on the Tax Increment Financing (“TIF”) Agreement with Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) represented in Article 7 of the Fall Annual Town Meeting.  He then introduced Jeff Donohoe of Donohoe & Associates, who was present to address any specific questions about the fiscal impact analysis, as it relates to the TIF Agreement.  

Mr. Donohue provided alternative scenarios and information from his analysis data on how a 75% TIF Agreement will affect the overall financial impact numbers resulting from the PRS studio project.  Ultimately, Mr. Donohue said, it is his professional opinion that the PRS project will produce a cost benefit to the community.
Plymouth’s Economic Development Director, Denis Hanks, provided a presentation on the details of the proposed TIF Agreement with PRS.   He discussed the triggers that would cause a change in the agreement, if certain criteria are not met, and he noted the role that the State’s Infrastructure Investment Incentive (“I-Cubed”) funding will have within the context of the agreement.  Both the Town and the State have oversight authority on the TIF, Mr. Hanks noted, to ensure that the terms of the agreement are met.
In response to a question from Vice Chairman Malaguti, Mr. Hanks discussed the various phases of the I-Cubed process and the potential liabilities that the Town might face if this funding does not materialize.  Mr. Hanks shared information on the provisions within the TIF agreement related to jobs for Plymouth residents, noting that, while the intent is to give the Town’s residents the first opportunity at PRS jobs, PRS is also obligated to adhere to legal hiring practices.

Bill Wynne of PRS addressed the Board to share information on the efforts that he and his colleagues are making to hold job workshops and engage collaborative education providers who can offer training for Plymouth residents.  The studio will not succeed, he said, without a trained workforce.

The Board posed additional questions to Mr. Sylvia and Mr. Hanks regarding the TIF Agreement and the Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) between the Town and PRS.    Mr. Hanks noted that the TIF and MOU are both standalone agreements, but the MOU ultimately supersedes the TIF.  Mr. Sylvia added that the TIF should be considered a binding agreement that is referenced in the MOU.   Both the Town and the State, as overseeing authorities, have the ability to rescind a TIF Agreement, if not fulfilled, Mr. Hanks stated. 
Further discussion ensued between the Board, Mr. Sylvia, and Mr. Hanks regarding right of first refusal, conditions placed upon the project, and I-Cubed liability relating to the Plymouth Rock Studios project.  Mr. Sylvia noted that the Advisory & Finance Committee will meet on October 22, 2008 to review and discuss the TIF, MOU, and Fiscal Impact Report, and he reported that the Selectmen have been invited to attend this meeting if they so choose.
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 7 (the TIF Agreement with Plymouth Rock Studios) to the Fall Annual Town Meeting, with the understanding that the final TIF document be reviewed by Town Counsel.   Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Memorandum of Understanding - Plymouth Rock Studios
Lauren Goldberg from Kopelman & Paige, P.C. (Town Counsel) provided the Selectmen with a detailed review of the Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) drafted between the Town of Plymouth and Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”).  Essentially, Attorney Goldberg explained, the MOU is a mechanism by which the Town can set a platform for its future negotiations with PRS relating to the proposed motion picture studio project.   The provisions outlined within the MOU do not supersede State law, she said, so the Town must work within those confines when drafting the agreement.  Attorney Goldberg discussed the MOU’s relationship to the State’s I-Cubed program and made note that the MOU is not a replacement for the formal documents that will be required of PRS within the I-Cubed process.  The MOU, she said, is just one in a series of documents that will protect the town.  
Attorney Goldberg reviewed the language within the MOU document and pointed out the main interests of the Town outlined within the agreement: sewer, water, transportation, services, and schools.   She summarized the components relating to each and highlighted any pieces that were still in development.

Members of the Board posed questions and shared comments regarding sewer volume, irrigation systems, and housing units as they relate to the MOU, to which Attorney Goldberg, Mr. Sylvia, and Mr. Wynne of PRS provided responses.  Attorney Goldberg outlined and provided her recommendations on two issues where the town could face liability: liquidity reserve, and infrastructure assessments.  She then reviewed the general provisions of the MOU and the process by which the agreement can be amended, noting that the Selectmen sign the initial agreement, but subsequent changes must be made in conjunction with approval from the Selectmen, Planning Board, and Town Meeting.  

Ms. Goldberg and Planning Director Lee Hartmann responded to questions from the Selectmen regarding right of first refusal (as the proposed project site is currently designated as Chapter 61B land), in the event PRS cannot complete the studio and/or abandons the venture.  

Mr. Wynne asked that the Town refrain from making the MOU so cumbersome and cross-defaulted that it hinders PRS’s ability to secure financing.  The Town and its legal counsel have done a great job, Mr. Wynne said, and ultimately, PRS wants to earn the support of the community.   

Mr. Sylvia noted that the Town is still in active negotiations over those unresolved items in the MOU that Attorney Goldberg noted in her presentation.   Selectman Tavares expressed his belief that the MOU and its subsequent changes remain solely in the hands of the Selectmen, who serve as the Town’s executive branch.  
Mr. Sylvia responded that feedback from the community inspired the provision to include the Planning Board and Town Meeting in any future amendments to the MOU, but since the Board makes the decision on the initial agreement, it can make the executive decision to change this provision before approving the document.  Lastly, Mr. Sylvia noted that the final draft of the MOU will be brought before the Board as soon as it is complete.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Odd / Even Parking for Snow Removal – Selectman Machado inquired about a plan to institute odd-even parking (one side of the street, then the other) during and after snowstorms to allow DPW trucks to more efficiently remove snow from Plymouth’s streets.  Mr. Sylvia confirmed that the DPW will look into this plan.
Parking on Oak and Alden Streets – Selectman Machado expressed concerns that there are too many vehicles parked along and on the sidewalks of Oak Street and Alden Street.

New Business

Longer Season for Long Beach – Selectman Machado noted that, as the Selectmen’s liaison to the Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee, he has been contacted by Mr. Denehy and Ken Buechs regarding a proposal to keep Plymouth Long Beach open further into the fall season.  Selectman Machado explained that there is a group of citizens who would be willing to volunteer their time to monitor the beach and ensure that there is no damage done when the Town no longer has additional staff after the summer season.

Mr. Sylvia noted that the Town has a Beach Management Plan to which it must adhere, and thus the Town’s Environmental Manager, David Gould, must investigate the proposal further.   

Traffic Report Related to Studio Proposal – Chairman Quintal reminded the public that the Plymouth Rock Studios Citizens Advisory Committee will hear a report from PRS’s traffic engineers at Plymouth South Middle School on Thursday, October 16, 2008.
Street Closings for Special Events – Chairman Quintal made note of a call he received from downtown resident and merchant Ric Cone regarding street closings for special events in the downtown.  He inquired if the Town could look into improving its communication with Plymouth’s downtown residents and shop owners about special events and how street closings might affect access.   
Footbridge at Jetty – Chairman Quintal reported that another citizen has contacted him regarding the condition of the planking on the footbridge at the jetty.  Ms. Arrighi responded that the jetty falls under the jurisdiction of the State, and representatives from the State have indicated that there is no money in the overseeing department’s budget to make the repairs.  The State’s representatives offered permission to the Town to make the repairs itself, Ms. Arrighi noted, but if the Town were to make the repairs, this could create confusion as to which entity—the State or the Town—liability is assigned at the footbridge.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he and Ms. Arrighi will continue to look into getting these repairs completed.
Citations for False Alarms – Chairman Quintal inquired about the Town’s process of serving false alarm violations and the means by which these citations are filed and tracked.  He asked the Town Manager to look into making the process more organized, efficient, and cost-effective.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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